
H O M E C O M I N G    2 0 1 2 

Come away with me 
Lucille, in my 
Merry Oldsmobile! 
Curved Dash 
Owners  & Chapter 
Members, Jim 
Walkinshaw (left) 
and Mike Walters 
(right) provided 
rides and smiles to 
one and all at 
Homecoming, 2012. 

Also in this issue- Chapter Picnic details on page 3. We hope to see you 
there. Let’s keep the Rocket summer going strong! 



2011 R. E. Olds Chapter 
Board of Directors 

President 
Vicki May 
616-250-1568 
vickiandwayne@yahoo.com 

Vice-President 
Chris Heminger 
517-655-3514 
clheminger@cablespeed.com 

Secretary 
Ed Shand 
517-655-4739 
jes@handofshand.com 

Treasurer 
Jerry Garfield 
517-878-5095 
lastolds@rocketmail.com 

Membership Coordinator 
Don Cooper 
517-290-7455 
Coopsledg@aol.com  

OCA Representative 
Eva Cooper 
517-290-8451 
Coopsledg@aol.com  

Past President 
Ken Nicholas 
517-663-2397 
mroldskcn@sbcglobal.net  

By-Laws Coordinator
Troy Collins 
517-646-0879 
tlc3844@aol.com 

Board members are elected for a one-year 
period of time at the Annual Banquet 
Meeting. Officers assume their office 
beginning January 1st of the subsequent year 
in which they are elected.  

General Club meetings are held on the 
1st Tuesday of the month at various 
locations, but usually at the R. E. Olds 
Museum in Lansing. Contact Vicki 
May at the number shown above for 
more information. 

Editor’s message……. 
I have been called a lot of names over my many years, but the President of our 
Chapter has dubbed me with a new one! It seems that I have noticed at our 
monthly Chapter meetings, when something needs to go in the newsletter she 
says, “this needs to go to whoever does the next newsletter”. Now normally I 
would not just assume she is referring to me since the Editor job is an open 
position. However, her statement is usually followed by a roll of her eyes 
directed to me and a flash of persuasive smile. So I guess until someone else 
steps forward to do the newsletter (even an issue or two), I will now be officially 
known in the Chapter as “whoever”! Hmmm, maybe I need to order a new 
nametag!  

I would like to thank Wayne Mason for the Homecoming centerfold in this issue. 
As always he did a great job and it really adds to the newsletter. I would also like 
to thank Bruce Powelson and Bob Shorman for providing the pictures on page 8 
and to Ed Shand for the statistics. You all made this a great issue. Watch for 
more Homecoming photos in future issues of the Rocket Review AND in the 
August issue of the Journey With Olds publication.    

Until we meet again, keep those Oldsmobiles on the road, and keep sending me 
the stories and photos about your Oldsmobile experiences.  

“Whoever” a.k.a. Judy Badgley 

Send newsletter articles, classifieds, etc.  to Judy Badgley at 
djbadgley@gmail.com or 4631 Doane Hwy., Potterville, MI 48876 
If you would like to volunteer to do a newsletter issue or 2, let me 

know I will gladly help you get your feet wet. 

President’s message….. 
 UTILIZE THE BENEFITS OFFERED BY YOUR OCA MEMBERSHIP  

Journey With Olds offers a wealth of information regarding the preservation and 
heritage of products from the Oldsmobile Division of General Motors. The 
magazine exists to provide information, news, entertainment and classified ads, 
and it does so in a very professional format.  

Have you taken advantage of the knowledge and enthusiasm of the OCA Model 
Year Advisors?  The OCA Advisor Program provides advice to members with 
questions about their Oldsmobiles. The list of advisors, by model year, is at the 
back of the magazine.  As Wayne was getting our 1968 Olds Cutlass S ready for 
Homecoming a question arose as to the correct black paint for the bumper 
brackets.  Should they be flat black or glossy?  I called Rick Duden, who is listed 
as the advisor for 1968-72 Cutlass, 442, W-30, and received a call back in a 
flash.  The answer was “neither”; the brackets are black “satin”.  Thanks to Rick 
for keeping our project moving!  

CONGRATULATIONS TO THE HOMECOMING COMMITTEE AND 
HARD WORKING VOLUNTEERS FOR THE BEST HOMECOMING 
EVER!  20 years and counting…….. 

Enjoy the journey…………….. 
Vicki May, President    



NEWSWORTHY    CHAPTER    “STUFF”

R. E. Olds Chapter 
Calendar of Events 
July-
4-7 Olds Club of America 

Annual Car Show & Swap 
DesMoines, IA 
www.oldsclubofiowa.com

28 Car Capital Car Show 
Lansing, MI 
DETAILS ON THIS PAGE 
www.reoldsmuseum.org 

August- 
7 Chapter Meeting 7 PM 

Futurliner Restoration Video 
R. E. Olds Museum 

12 CHAPTER PICNIC 
DETAILS ON THIS PAGE 

25 28th Street Cruise Car Show & Cruise 
DETAILS ON THIS PAGE 
Grand Rapids,MI 

September-
4 Chapter Meeting 7 PM 

R. E. Olds Museum 

9 Beekman Car Show 
Lansing, MI details next issue 
www.carsandbikesforspecialkids.org

9 Southfest at South Church /Car Show 
Rides, activities, dinner, concert 
Lansing, MI  details next issue  

20th ANNUAL CAR CAPITAL 
CELEBRATION CAR SHOW
Saturday, July 28, 2012- 9am to 3pm 

Adado Riverfront Park West 
Lansing, MI  

Pre-registration $10 / At the gate $12 
Sponsor Trophies 1st & 2nd Place 

15 trophies-30 ribbons 
Door Prizes 

Dash Plaques & Goodie bags to first 150 cars 
Music, Food Vendors, Vintage Car Rides,  

Fun Activities for all ages 

All Makes & Models are Welcome  
Trucks * Motorcycles * Classics * Antiques 

Muscle Cars * Street Rods 
Details: 517-372-0529 or reoldsmuseum.org

CHAPTER   PICNIC - ALL  MEMBERS  INVITED 
August 12, 2012    1pm until ??? 

The R. E. Olds Chapter 
members are gathering 
for a picnic/car show to 
be held on Sunday, 
August 12, 2012 at 
1PM. You are invited to 
attend the picnic, show 
off your Oldsmobile and 
enjoy the day. This will be a relaxing afternoon of sharing 
Oldsmobile and Chapter stories with friends. The Chapter 
will provide meat, lemonade, iced tea and water. Please 
bring your own table service, a dish to share and lawn 
chairs. If you have any old photos of Chapter events, this 
will be a great item to share.  
The picnic will be held on the grounds behind the R. E. 
Olds Museum, at 240 Museum Dr., Lansing, MI 

Please let us know by August 5, how many from your 
household will be attending. Contact: Chris Heminger @ 
517-230-2065 or clheminger@cablespeed.com 

The 2012--28th St. Metro – Cruise 
Grand Rapids, Michigan 

Mark this date on your calendars, Saturday August 25, 2012.

We will gather at McDonald’s Restaurant on M-100 just off I-96, 
north of Grand Ledge at 8:00a.m. 

We will motorcade to Harvey Cadillac on 28th St. at 8:50a.m.   We 
need to be into the dealership by no later than 10:00a.m. The 
Oldsmobiles are given a designated parking area in a prime viewing 
location for the cruising. There are a variety of foods available to 
purchase on the grounds. It’s a good idea to bring lawn chairs. 

If you have a relative or friend that has a GM Vehicle other than 
an Oldsmobile they may come with us. However they will be 
parked in another area at Harvey Cadillac 

Contact Mike Ross at 517-676-5630 or email: 
ret369lpd@sbcglobal.net if you are going to attend.

Mike needs to give Mr. Leese a car count  
by Wednesday August  22nd. 



OLDSMOBILE  CLUB OF  AMERICA  JUDGING  GUIDELINES 
Presented by Jerry Garfield - OCA Judging Committee 

The April Chapter meeting was followed 
by and informative hands-on seminar on 
“guidelines for having your car judged” 
at an OCA National Meet. Longtime 
OCA Judging Committee member and 
our own Chapter member Jerry Garfield 
conducted the demonstration. Jerry was 
assisted by OCA Master Judges: Tom 
Hummer, Ken Nicholas, Doug and Judy 
Badgley. 

L. to R. -Jerry Garfield, Judy Badgley, 
Ken Nicholas and Tom Hummer 

The Museum provided their 1964 
Cutlass convertible as the subject for 
judging. Jerry explained that when a 
team judges a Class of cars each judge 
on the team is responsible for judging 
the same area on each car in the class. 
This allows for consistency for each car 
during the judging. 

Tom Hummer checks out the car 
while Ron Reichle, Jim Walkinshaw 
and Chris Heminger watch. 

Tom Hummer, with his experience as an 
owner of a body shop, was the one 
checking body fit and alignment along 
with the quality of the paint work.  

Doug and Judy Badgley went to work 
checking out the mechanical parts of the 

car as that is where their field of 
experience is.  

Doug and Judy Badgley begin 
checking the mechanics of the car.  

Ken Nicholas checked chrome and the 
undercarriage. 

While the team of judges looked over the 
car, Jerry explained how the point 
system for judging works. The OCA 
uses a 1000 point system and all cars 
start with 1000 points. During the 
judging of the car, points are deducted in 
several categories.  Once the team has 
completed the judging of a car, the 
judging sheet is turned into a group that 

then tally the deductions to arrive at the 
final score of the car.  

During the course of judging, a 
discussion arose about what was the  

correct headlamps that would have 
been  on the 1964 Cutlass. The subject 
car had 3 different types/styles 
installed. Below is a chart that 
explains which headlamps should be 
in what year of Oldsmobiles.  

The evening ended by presenting Bill 
Adcock, Museum Director, with the 
copy of his judging sheet on the 1964 
Cutlass with the notes for items that can 
be done to improve the quality of the car. 
Jerry was very informative and helpful 
and everyone enjoyed observing.  



CHAPTER  MEMBERS  LEARN  ABOUT  TIRES 
   Chris Heminger arranged for a guest speaker, Dick Gratz, at the May 1 
Chapter meeting. Dick graduated from GMI (General Motors Institute) in 
Flint in 1971. He was sponsored by Chevrolet Service. He worked at the 
GM Proving Grounds Tire-Wheel Systems group starting in 1976. Dick 
retired as a Tire-Wheel Systems Engineering Group Manager in 2009 
after 43 years with GM. 
   Dick gave an informative talk to the group about tire development 
starting with bias tires and how the radial tire came into being. He also 
told about the different styles of radial tires and the differences between 
passenger car radials and high performance radial tires. Dick brought with 
him several samples of the different tread patterns and sidewall styles of 
tires. He also shared some information about tire maintenance and 

rotation of tires. Following his presentation, he offered to answer questions. There were lots of questions from the group. 
It was a great presentation that was enjoyed by all. Thanks Chris, for providing all of us with this informative program.

OCA JUDGES ADDRESS “RADIAL Tires” 
Submitted by Jerry Garfield, R. E. Olds Chapter and OCA Judging Committee 

A question has been brought to the 
attention of the OCA Judging 
Committee about the use of radial 
tires.
   The “Instructions To Judges” tab of 
the Oldsmobile Club of America 
website (www.oldsclub.org) item 
#15 states "Radial tires (Rayon) were 
available for 1966 Toronados and 
could be ordered on other models". 
This doesn't state whether the "other" 
models were 1966 or later. Shouldn't 
that be clarified. As it states now a 
1970 442 owner could have ordered 
radials.
   To answer the question that seems 
to always pop up, on what was the 
phase-in of radial tire usage by 
Oldsmobile Division the following 

information comes from the archives 
at the R. E. Olds Transportation 
Museum. 
1966 (15R x 8.95) and 1967 (235 x 
R15) Toronado only. 
1968 88 & 98 (225 x R15) and 
Toronado (235 x R15) only. 
1969, 1970, 1971 and 1972 no 
radial usage. 
1973 Cutlass Salon and late 
production 98's. 
1974 Radials optional on all series. 
1975 through 1979 radials 
standard on all series except 
Omega where is optional. 
1980 on radials standard. 
    
How the OCA judges score a 
vehicle:

1. If the owner of the car prefers to 
have radial tires when they were 
not available, the judging team 
will deduct 2 points per tire from 
the score.

2. Modified and Street Stock 
Classes do not have to have 
original type tires. 

3. The OCA judging program is 
based on a 1000 point scoring 
system: 
701-800 points is a 3rd place  
801-900 points is a 2nd place  
901-1000 points is a 1st place  
Best of Class is awarded to the 
vehicle scoring the highest 
number of points with a first 
place award.  

ROCKET   CLASSIFIEDS 
FOR SALE: 1970 442, 455cid, 4speed 
manual trans, AC, Power Windows, 
Power Steering, Power Brakes, PT. 
Bucket seat interior, 155,000 miles.  
Original rust free sheet metal & interior. 
Rebuilt motor.  $19,000 Photos 
available. Dan Mroczka, Jackson,MI. 
(517)782-2602, dem442@yahoo.com 

LEAD: 1975 Delta 88 Royale 
Convertible, 47K miles. 6-passenger, 
A+ condition. Cranberry red with black 
top, stored winters, parade ready. Insured 
for $14,000. For more details contact: 
Clyde Flory, 517-332-0024 or  
kccrf@comcast.net 

FOR SALE: 1968-1972 Cutlass
Original GM hood insulation. This is 

NOT the kind that comes all rolled up. 
This is the GM part #401276 insulation 
that is formed to fit the hood, $100. No 
shipping, must pick up. Final 500 
Intrigue Wheel center caps, NEW GM,  
$90 each or $400 for all 5. Contact Judy 
Badgley at 517-645-7438 or 
djbadgley@gmail.com  

FOR SALE: 1963 Starfire conv. One 
of 507 Canadian made cars. Loaded with 
options: Air Conditioning, Power brakes, 
Power steering, Power antenna, Power 
windows, Power Front Seat, tilt wheel, 
factory kleenex box, remote mirror, , 
tach, bucket seats and console. The 
engine is a 394cid.(345 HP) with 4 bbl 
carb that gets 18 mpg at 65-70 mph 
steady driving. The car has about 6,500 

miles on complete car that is fully 
redone, powder coated underneath, dark 
blue body.  Authentic period correct 
radial tires with 1-inch whitewalls and 
period correct new battery. Motor has  
'dress up kit ' & proper decals and the 
transmission has a cooler installed. 
Judged at  936 points at Olds Nationals 
in 2011 Reno Show. Have GM build 
history from GM  Oshawa and Parklane 
Motors, London, Ontario. $ 77,440 
invested without my time, asking $ 
60,500 OBO. Located in Vancouver 
Island next to Sidney, BC. Health issues 
force sale Telephone is 250-665-7748 
(Pacific Time) and email is: 
jamiecox2@shaw.ca 





OLDSMOBILE  HOMECOMING – Just the facts! 

A very dedicated group of R. E. Olds 
Chapter members devote a year to 
planning the Homecoming show. Their 
devotion is visible to anyone that 
attends the show. Here are the names 
of those that were on the committee for 
2012: 
Co-Chairs:  
Ken & Marsha Nicholas 
Don & Eva Cooper 
Committee Members: 
Abel Anzuldua 
Doug & Judy Badgley 
Troy Collins 
Harry & Lori Emmons 
Jerry Garfield 
Chuck Goebel 
John Gross 
Chris Heminger 
Ashley Jones 
Wayne Mason 
Jim Murphy 
Mike Ross 
Ed Shand 
Bob & Phyllis Shorman 
John & Betty VanderTuin 
Dave Violetta 
Scott Whittaker 
Steve Zaban 
   In addition to these volunteers, it 
took an additional 74 Chapter 
members and their families working 2-
hour shifts (some working more than 
that) to make the show run smoothly.  

         Club tent on show day
    
   Also helping on show day we have 
Boy Scouts Troop 141 from Mason-

Leslie helping all day. Off-duty 
officers from the Eaton County Police 
Department and EMT’s from Windsor 
Township are on hand to help with 
emergencies.  It’s a big job 
accomplished by a great group of 
people. This event is the “talk of the 
Oldsmobile world”!!! There is no 
better Oldsmobile show anyplace on 
Earth.
   2012 marked the 20th year for the 
Homecoming show and it gets better 
every year. We had 83 vendors 
occupying 170 spaces. This is the 
biggest Olds swap meet ever!  
   This year we Oldsmobiles registered 
from 18 states plus Canada.  518 cars 
registered for the show. The “Cars for 
Sale” lot had a total of 31 cars. If you 
are doing the math…..that is a total of 
549 Oldsmobiles displayed.  

R. E. Olds Museum tent & Raffle Car 
    
Additionally, there were 
vendors with cars for sale in 
their space and many 
Oldsmobiles parked in the 
spectator lots. The R. E. Olds 
Museum also had a display 
this year with 3 Oldsmobiles 
under their tent.  

   It is safe to say we had close to: 
600 Oldsmobiles 

at Homecoming  2012.

   Now for more facts: 352 show cars 
pre-registered with 166 signing in on 
show day. 158 of those registered were 
first time attendees. 94 Oldsmobiles 
signed up to go to Dimondale on the 
Friday night cruise-in and 79 
Oldsmobiles signed up for Oldsmobile 
night on the farm in Eaton Rapids.  

The biggest Olds Swap Meet anyplace!

Thanks to Bruce Powelson & Bob 
Shorman for the photos on this page 
and Ed Shand for the show statistics.   

Watch for more Homecoming pictures 
in upcoming issues. 

Homecoming 2013 is June 15,  
mark your calendars! 

GM Futurliner 

The Futurliner 
was a big hit 
at
Homecoming! 
At the August 
Chapter 
meeting there 
will be a 
video of the 
restoration of 
this unique 
vehicle from 
the 40’s & 
50’s GM 
Parade of 
Progress. You won’t want to miss this 
interesting project by a group of very 
talented and devoted volunteers! 



R.  E.  OLDS  CHAPTER  ACTIVITIES 

May 18- Grand Haven Manor Retirement Home in Lansing, invited members of the R. E. Olds Chapter to have a mini-
car show in their parking lot. It was a sunny day to get the Oldsmobiles out and show them off.  
   The residents of the facility all came outside to enjoy the cars. On display were Jim Walkinshaw’s Curved Dash Olds; 
Jim Harsant’s ’41 98; Hummer’s ‘61 88 Convertible; Abel Anzuldua’s ’66 F85 Stationwagon; Dennis Weglarz’s ’66 
Toronado; Don Cooper’s ’69 Cutlass convertible; Ed Shand’s ’70 Pace Car convertible; Troy Collin’s ’73 Cutlass; Mike 
Ross’s ’76 Cutlass police car; and Eva Cooper’s 87 442. (Editor’s note- I apoligize if I missed anybody)
   The facility provided pizza to all of the participants and the residents all enjoyed the cars. It was great day for 
everybody.  

Hummer’s and Shand’s cars        Jim Walkinshaw’s Curved Dash Olds  A beautiful line-up of Oldsmobiles

Memorial Day, May 28- several members of the R. E. Olds Chapter took their beautiful Oldsmobiles to 
Dimondale to participate in their annual parade. All parade participants met at Carl’s Market parking lot to wait until 
“step-off” time. At 11am the parade started and so did the Oldsmobiles. It was a beautiful site.  
   Following the parade, Chapter members drove to Tom & Jan Hummer’s home for a potluck picnic. The Oldsmobiles 
were displayed in the grass and offered a classy view while everyone enjoyed the variety of food.  
   The day was a fantastic outing and everyone had a wonderful time. This activity is a reminder to the Dimondale 
residents that the Oldsmobiles will cruise to town on the Friday Homecoming show. In 2011, over 50 cars participated in 
the cruise. This year nearly double that number has signed up to go. The citizens of Dimondale always welcome us with 
cheers and the best in small-town hospitality.   

Left- Barb and Joe Pohl in their 
1969 Cutlass convertible

Right- Ron and Sharon Severence 
in their 2002 Final 500 Intrigue 
followed by Tom and Jan 
Hummer in their 1961 Dynamic 
88 convertible 

Happy Birthday to you… 
July-    July, con’t   August-    August, con’t 
1 Ella Meerman  24 Betty Ballard   2   Lloyd Kilbreath  22 Ellen Lounds 
5 Allen Scholten  25 Jan Ross   4   Pete Gibson   24 Tony Weglarz 
6 Jim Russell   28 Ken Vance   8   Kathy Robinson  25 David Grist 

Mary Goebel   31 Joy Witte   9  Tina Behrenwald       Constantine Galas 
8     Dennis Smith      10 Harry Cotterill             Louvaine Johnson 
11 Caroline Jacobs      12 Bill Adcock    28 Erv Johnson  
13    Jeanette Smith                                                                 Dave Sanders         Don Vetter 
16 Jo Hineman     13 Jeff Taft    29 Rick Wenzel  
18    Andy Gilbert        Cheryl Hacker          Mark Shank 
22    Leo Drozdowski    20 Fran Sowder   30 Jim Murphy



OIL   ANALYSIS CONTINUED from Terry Pinkney

   In the January/February 2012 issue of 
our newsletter, I mentioned oil analysis 
and the wealth of information it can 
provide.  As a follow-up, I have 
included the results of my sample sent 
in this past December.   
   I use a company called “Oil 
Analyzers” which have several labs 
around the USA but I use the one 
closest to Michigan, which is in 
Indianapolis.   I have also included a 
chart that lists the possible 
contaminants and wear metals and 
where they may come from within a 
typical engine.  As you can see from 
my report, I had an elevated level of 
silicon and sodium in my sample.  I did 
discuss this with the lab and we came 
to the conclusion that it likely came 
from the recent replacement of the oil 
pan gasket.  The dealer replaced it 
under warranty so they likely used a 
silicon gasket sealer.  I expect the next 
sample to be the normal range.   
   I am always amazed at the amount of 
information that can be obtained about 
the condition of your engine from a 
simple oil sample.  You may want to 
consider this for your daily driver as 
well as for your classic or antique 
Oldsmobile. 



R. E. Olds Chapter 
General Session Meeting

April 3, 2012 

President, Vicki May 
called the meeting to 
order at 7:00 PM. 

There were 33 present at the meeting.  There 
were no guests.  

Presidents Report: Welcome to Bill Adcock 
as a new member and the Museum Director.  
Thank you Judy Badgley for continuing as 
editor of the newsletter.  Thank you Eva for 
the Email communications to the members 
keeping us informed with the various 
activities and events.  Thank you all for the 
thoughts and wishes over the past months. 
Vicki welcomed and thanked the members 
for attending.  We all introduced ourselves 
and some members presented Oldsmobile 
items of interest.     
Board Meeting Items:  1. The Chapter is 
planning a picnic on Sunday August 12th.  Is 
there any discussion relative to the date?  
There was no comment.  2. Annual budget 
for 2012 was approved by the Board and 
presented to the members.  There were a few 
changes to the budget.  Vicki reviewed the 
changes and asked for a motion to approve 
the budget.  Discussion, None.  Jim Brehm 
motioned and Troy Collins seconded the 
motion.  The membership approved the 
budget.
Vice Presidents Report:  Chris Heminger: 1. 
Dick Gratz formerly of the Wheel and Tire 
group at the GM proving grounds will be 
here next month for a presentation to the 
membership.  2. Tom Erb will return to the 
group for a follow-up presentation in the 
future.  His presentation will be schedule 
later in the summer.  3. Karen Kusmirz from 
Grand Haven Manor contacted Chris relative 
to their Foundation heritage week. They are 
planning a mini car show and looking for 8 to 
10 cars on Friday May 18th.  The facility is 
located at 3215 W. Mount Hope Avenue just 
before Waverly Road.  The time is 1:30 -3:30 
Secretaries Report: Ed Shand: The minutes 
of the general session meeting for March 6, 
2012 were presented to the membership and 
opened for discussion. Steve Zaban motioned 
to accept the minutes as read.  Bob Shorman 
seconded the motion. The membership 
approved the motion. 
Newsletter Report: Please send articles to 
Judy Badgley as soon as possible.  She will 
compile selected articles to use in future 
newsletters.  
Membership Chairman Report: Don 
Cooper 1. New Applicants: We now have 
125 members with the addition of Bill 
Adcock as our newest member. 
OCA Chapter Representative Report:  Eva 
Cooper reported no new information to 
report.
Old Business:
1. Homecoming: As of April 3, 2012 there 
are 140 show cars registered, one for sale car 

registered. Last year at this time there were 
107 cars registered.  There are 24 Vendors 
registering 57 spaces. Last year at the same 
time there were 21 vendors registered 
reserving 51 spaces.  There are 162 shirts 
ordered.  For the Friday evening show in 
Dimondale 40 cars are registered and 91 
individuals.  For Saturday evening in Eaton 
Rapids there are 36 cars and 84 people 
indicating attending.  Hagerty Kids judging 
event.  They will judge Chapter Members 
cars only.  If you want your car judged please 
let Ken know. Two weeks from tonight April 
17th is next Homecoming meeting. Judy has 
the signup sheet for Homecoming 
assignments.  Please sign-up tonight for your 
assignment at the show.  
2. Bob Shorman has the completed drawings 
for the outside of the building.  He will 
present the proposal to Bill Adcock, the 
Museum Director.  
New Business:      1. The archive cabinet is 
full and in need of a four drawer cabinet.  Bill 
Adcock offered one from the Museum for the 
Chapter to use.  Thank you Bill. 
2. An unknown OCA member has sent out 
anonymous mailings to certain members 
regarding “rumored” misdealing within the 
leadership of OCA.  The Board has decided 
to not recognize the information as being 
valid since the information is sent 
anonymously.  
Motion to Adjourn:A motion to adjourn the 
meeting was made by Chris Heminger and 
supported by Troy Collins.  The motion was 
carried.  

Program, OCA Judging: Jerry Garfield 
made a presentation with the assistance of 
Judy Badgley, Ken Nicholas and Tom 
Hummer to the membership on OCA vehicle 
judging.  We then judged one of the museum 
cars.  Thank you Jerry for taking the time and 
planning for this presentation. 

Respectfully submitted: Ed. Shand, 
Secretary.  

R. E. Olds Chapter 
General Session Meeting 

May 1, 2012 

President, Vicki May called the meeting to 
order at 7:00 PM. There were 32 present at 
the meeting.  There were 3 guests present, 
Dick Gratz our guest speaker and Carl Shand 
and Michelle Rider.  

Presidents Report: Vicki welcomed and 
thanked the members and guests for 
attending. We all introduced ourselves and 
those having interesting memorabilia item 
shared them with the group. We received the 
invitation for the Memorial Day parade in 
Dimondale on May 28, 2012 and we are 
invited to the Hummers for a picnic after the 
parade.  The parade begins at 11 AM and we 

must meet at 142 East Road by 10:30. The 
picnic will follow immediately after the 
parade at the Hummer’s house.  Please bring 
lawn chairs and a dish to pass. 
Board Meeting Items: There were no Board 
meeting items brought forth at this meeting. 
Vice Presidents Report:  Chris Heminger 
reported: Remember the car show at the 
Grand Haven They are planning a mini car 
show and looking for 8 to 10 cars on Friday 
May 18th.  The facility is located at 3215 W. 
Mount Hope Avenue just before Waverly 
Road.  The time is 1:30 -3:30.The trophy 
Chris received for his racing win, and 
donated to the club is now displayed at the 
museum in the name of the club. 
Secretaries Report:The minutes of the 
general session meeting for April 2012 were 
presented to the membership and opened for 
discussion. Jerry Garfield motioned to accept 
the minutes as read.  Jim Harsant seconded 
the motion. The membership approved the 
motion.
Newsletter Report: Don Cooper passed out 
the newsletter to those present.  A special 
thank you to Judy Badgley for the fine 
publication. 
Membership Chairman Report: Don 
Cooper  reported about half of the 
membership needs to renew their 
membership next month. 
OCA Chapter Representative Report:  Eva 
Cooper reported there was no new 
information at this time. 
Old Business:
1. Homecoming: There are 37 vendors 
reserving 84 swap meet spaces. There are 186 
show cars registered.  Last year there were 
155 registered at the same time period.223 
shirts ordered5 cars for sale. There are 52 
cars and 124 people scheduled for the 
Dimondale event on Friday evening. There 
are 47 cars and 112 people scheduled for the 
Saturday evening Eaton Rapids event. The 
next meeting is on Saturday May 19, 2012, 2 
pm
New Business: None 
Motion to Adjourn: A motion to adjourn the 
meeting was made by Jim Brehm and 
supported by Marsha Nicholas.  The motion 
was carried. 

ProgramOur guest speaker Dick Gratz: Born 
and raised in Warren, Mi.Graduated from 
GMI in Flint with a BME degree in 1971, 
sponsored by Chevrolet service. After 
graduating, spent 3 years in the Chevy 
Cleveland zone, then 2 years in the Chevy 
New York zone. Transferred to the GM 
Milford Proving Grounds, Tire-Wheel 
Systems (TWS) group in 1976. Worked as 
Quality & Field Performance engineer. 
Retired as TWS Engineering Group 
Manager.Retired from GM in 2009 after 43 
years’ service. Thank you Dick for the fine 
presentation on tires and wheels. 

Respectfully submitted: Ed. Shand, 
Secretary. 






